Introduction

Your first year in high school has just begun.  Memories of elementary school and middle school will soon recede to the back of your brain.  You will have fond memories of friends, girls or boys you dated, and all of the academic projects that took you until 1 in the morning to finish.  Before you know it, you will be receiving your diploma.  You are in high school for that graduation day where your future of being more responsible, independent, and mature begins.  I enjoyed the friends I made, the History club I was part of, the first football rally, and the day I was issued my drivers license.  Have fun the next four years but excel in academics and after-school activities.  Be social, hardworking, and focused in school and you will succeed.  

--Demetrios Koutoulas

  Lynn Classical High School

Jenna Bailey

Medford High School


What do to with all those books?

Maximize your efficiency when carrying your books around.  Lockers were designed for a certain purpose, so why not put them to use?  While some of you may think that it’s easier to carry every single book you own to all your classes, the truth is it’s harder.  

Plan a route to your class that passes by your locker so you can change books.  I was lucky with my locker: I could open part of it without putting in the combination.  My high school’s lockers were made of the traditional locker part, and then an additional top compartment normally used to store books.  When the main locker was opened, the top part would spring open as well.  But in my case, I could pull open the top section without putting in the combination, making it easier for me to get my books.  

If your locker is too far away ask a friend if you can store some books in theirs.  

Freshmen were known in my school by having piles and piles of books everywhere they went (and they looked silly).  Only carry, at most, two binders and a textbook.  Some teachers will even allow you to leave your binder/notebook in the classroom.  Be creative.

Unless your teacher specifically asks you to buy a three-ring binder for the class, buy three subject notebooks with folders to hold loose papers.  Three-ring binders are bulky and they easily break, while notebooks are easier to carry and take up less space.  Unfortunately I didn’t realize this until my senior year, so hopefully you won’t make my mistake!  But if you are required to have a binder, see if you can fit your textbook inside it.  That way, instead of carrying two bulky things, you’re carrying only one.  

Jenna Bailey     My best memories of high school were the times I had with my closest friends, and right now I’m really remembering the time Greg, Nikki, Leigh, and I tried to go see Shakespeare on the Commons. Unfortunately, it was rained out, so we ended up running around Boston in the pouring rain, soaking wet. Then we decided to go back to my house to go swimming for some weird reason. Greg refused to swim, so we pushed him in the pool and ended up ruining his permit and many other things in his wallet. Then Greg found a bottle of rubbing alcohol, poured it all over his hand, and lit it on fire
Allen Drinkwater

Melrose High School
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Do Unto Your Teachers…

For one reason or another, the classroom is often viewed as an arena for the epic battle of student against teacher. You might possess a youthful vigor that your teachers lost decades ago, but on their side they have the power of the grade book! With this supreme authority, the teachers are going to do their best to make your life a living nightmare, right? Wrong.

Although it is often easier to think otherwise, teachers are everyday people just like you. They may be responsible for giving you the homework you don’t want to do and the grade you think should be higher, but that hardly makes them monsters. In fact, most teachers make it a point to help you in any way that they can. When push comes to shove, the majority of them would rather not have to be the disciplinarians of the classroom. Unfortunately, it’s when students get out of hand that the teacher blows a gasket. (Maybe that thumbtack on the chair wasn’t so funny). 

So how should you treat your teachers? When in doubt, resort to the Golden Rule: Treat your teachers the way you want to be treated. It may seem like common sense, but a lot of students get caught up in their misconceptions about educators. No one is asking you to hang out with your algebra teacher after class, and it’s still ok to laugh at his mid-class armpit stains. Just try to remember that these are people with their own families, obligations, and stressors; they’re only human. Most teachers work long days (arriving before the students, and doing work into the night) and can only handle so much at a time. If you show your teacher some general respect, you will surely be respected in return.

Additionally, it may not hurt to cozy up to a teacher from time to time. No one’s asking you to be sickeningly sweet – the apple on the desk, the feigned interest in a teacher’s social life – but if you are sociable and polite, they will notice. And it may not necessarily be fair, but it is often the students who interact with the teacher who have their B- pushed up to a B, or their B+ transformed into an A-.

Allen Drinkwater     If I had to narrow my high school career to one memory, it would be the Saturdays during Marching Band Season. From noon to midnight we would practice, load equipment, go to competitions, and unload equipment. But it was during these twelve-hour days that I had great triumphs, hearty laughs, and made my best friends.

Laura Ellenwood

Methuen High School
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Homework, Just do it


Homework—it is the source of all evil within the mind of any high school student. But the dreaded term papers, math problems, reading assignments, and scientific diagrams that plague the waking hours of students everywhere need not to be the problem many have come to see them as. Homework can, in fact, even be helpful. 

When it comes to homework, the key thing to remember is not to procrastinate! Have you ever heard the saying why put off till tomorrow what you can do today? It is a saying that has rolled off the tongue of many people over the years and, although it’s safe to say it was never originally meant to be an incentive to do homework, it fits quite well. Homework in high school is considerable and an hour before class starts you might find it extremely easy to simply copy from a friend, but it is an extremely bad idea to do this. Not only is it cheating, but in the long run you will learn less. 

Most of the time, teachers assign homework to reinforce lessons taught in the classroom. For this very reason, teachers will give a lot of credit for merely completing the assignment, regardless of the amount of correct or incorrect answers. Your homework might even off set a bad test score, or simply raise your classroom grade.

If that is not reason enough to do your homework, then here is another: most teachers use the same questions from the homework assignments on their various tests and quizzes. Teachers, contrary to popular belief, have lives outside of school. So, instead of spending their Friday evenings coming up with fresh test questions, they will be going out to dinner with their significant other and simply changing a few numbers or the wording of the very question you have previously seen in class. This reality makes for a very easy test for those who did the homework and asked questions about it in class—and a complicated test for those who have not. 

There is a lot to be said for doing your homework – and the sooner, the better. Not only will you be on your teacher’s good side, but you will receive full credit for the assignment and get a chance to ask questions before the exam. You will also have a leg up on those slackers when it comes to test-taking because you’ve been given a clue as to the type of questions and material covered. 

Laura Ellenwood     For me, the memory which sticks out the most happened at 2:30 am on a bus ride home from a band competition. I was a member of the color guard at the time, and we were all exhausted and overtired. Out of nowhere people started to say random words which everyone found hilarious. It’s times like those I miss about high school, so enjoy those moments while you have them.

Erin Flynn

Wakefield Memorial High School

[image: image3.jpg]



Stay Informed


Who is the current President of the United States? What country did Sadam Hussein lead? If you are unable to answer these questions, you probably don’t spend much time concerning yourself with current events. Unfortunately, very few students are up-to-date on world affairs. Many freshmen focus on joining sports teams and clubs, working, and spending time studying for tests, and they simply haven’t got time to do everything. What they should make time for is to stay informed about the world around them. Few freshmen realize that understanding current events is a terrific way to succeed in high school.


High school teachers often ask students to report on current events, especially during freshman year. Whether in a history, English, or even foreign language class, the teacher could require students to stay informed. Often, teachers pick one day of the week, usually Fridays, to discuss important local and international current events. These current events discussions are great ways to gain some class participation points, which will definitely help your grade. 

Teachers may ask students to do any number of assignments for these discussions, from watching a few minutes of the news to taking notes on one particular issue from the week. These assignments are also some of the easiest ones you will ever get over the next four years, so take advantage of them. Whether by reading the newspaper, watching CNN, listening to talk radio, or surfing the web, you can quickly familiarize yourself with the news stories of the day. Stay Informed! It is the easiest way to help your overall average and to participate.

 Now before you start shaking in your new school shoes, here are some helpful hints to appear well informed and up-to-date on the news.  Do not bother memorizing the leaders of every third-world country on the globe; though they may be powerful political figures, they are of little help to you. Instead, learn the “big players.” These change from year to year, but right now they are Britain, Iraq, Israel, Palestine and China. Once you know these, try to get a broad sense of current issues. An easy way to do this is to read one article from each section of the newspaper every day; however, watching the news, CNN, or surfing the web will also do. This may seem tedious, but the benefits far outweigh the disadvantages.                                               

Once you get into the habit of watching the news or reading the newspaper, you will easily do it every day. Staying informed will slowly become second nature; think of it like breathing. It is not something you have to spend hours thinking about, but it is absolutely necessary for survival. In no time, you will find yourself better equipped to comment on current events in class, while simultaneously broadening your horizons and strengthening your vocabulary. Staying informed is a terrific, easy way to earn participation points in class and to be an active member of society. STAY INFORMED!

Erin Flynn     When I think back to my years at Wakefield High school, many memories stick out. The most recent would have to be Prom. We had a great time. One of the most reserved teachers in our high school let loose on the dance floor, and the best part was eating the best potato skins I have ever had at 3 a.m. in Bickford's Restaurant. I had a blast!

Jessica Herrick

Triton Regional High School
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Stock Up Junior Year!!


Probably one of the most important things that you could do is to take a lot of classes as a junior.  And the purpose of having no life junior year is to free up time senior year to really enjoy yourself.  Junior year doesn’t have to be about all AP classes or even honors classes, of course.  You have the option, and it is recommended, to throw in some electives to lighten the load.  While you may hate your life, you will be more than rewarded come senior year when your schedule is everything that you want—rather than everything that you failed to take to meet graduation requirements.


Because you have fewer classes senior year, why not take as many AP classes as possible?  You will have the time to complete most of the work during study hall.  (Be sure to make use of those senior studies that come when you don’t have classes to fill your every period).  It’ll also be a great way to up your GPA and get you feeling more motivated when applying to colleges.  

Speaking of colleges: most schools look for an academically challenging senior year.  Your AP classes will secure that part for you.  


What else could you possibly do with yourself during all that free time in school?  Don’t skip your studies too often (although I did on many occasions).  Better, use those study times to write scholarships applications and college essays.  That will make the process go by much faster and less stressfully than you may think.  After you get your AP work done, dive into a few scholarship essays and see if you can fill out the stupid, obvious stuff like your name and address, etc.  Try writing an inspirational piece about nature in North America or a review of a book that you liked.  Before you know it, you’ll be way ahead, while everyone else is freaking out about deadlines and applications recommendations. 

Jessica Herrick     This one class in particular we were working with ammonia, and my physical science teacher, an absolutely amazing person who retired after that year, said to everyone, "Do NOT sniff the ammonia, you WILL end up on the floor. Waft it.” So during the experiment, I was working with my best friend and what do I do? I took a nice long, hard sniff of this clear liquid. Needless to say, I was not happy. But it definitely spawned a bunch of laughs from my fellow labmates, as I was lying on the floor in tears. 

Rayna Jansen
Cranston High School West

Cranston, Rhode Island
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Get Close to a Teacher

Contrary to popular belief, teachers do not go home each night to find ways to make your life miserable. There are, in fact, teachers who have a vested interest in and who care about your well-being. This type of educator, though difficult to find, will be your best asset. If you want to become a graduate desirable to colleges or in the workforce, befriend a teacher.

 Now, I'm not saying make weekly trips to their house for dinner or call to check how their family is. However, there will be a select few educators who make their mark on you. If you find yourself inexplicably altering your route to "drop by" a teacher's room, try signing up for a few more of his or her courses. When you create a bond with teachers, they are more likely to give helpful advice on courses to take, college, and anything else you feel comfortable discussing. Creating this bond isn't hard, either. Most teachers are willing to find out at least one thing about their students, and once you feel comfortable, you can talk to them about almost anything. These are the kinds of teachers you want to write recommendations for you. They know enough about you and your work habits to compose a top-notch letter. And, there's no limiting yourself to just one. If you have a common interest with another teacher, pursue that relationship, too.

While I was in high school, I was fortunate to have two faculty members who truly cared about me. One, my theater teacher, knew me from the time I started out as a freshman. Because theater is a big part of my life, I would see her almost every day. By the end of my first year, I knew I had a faculty member that had my best interests in mind. 

          My other mentor was my history teacher both junior and senior year. She made it a point to reach out to each and every one of her students. I felt comfortable with her because I knew that she understood what we were all going through. She was also my biggest help when it came to my college search. 

        I appreciate the friendships I created with my teachers, and I still keep in touch with them for advice or just to talk.
        It may seem awkward at first, but in the long run, you will appreciate all that your faculty mentors can do for you. Having someone you can go to, other than a guidance counselor, is always comforting, especially if your counselor is busy. Oftentimes, these teachers will be experienced enough to give opinions on the classes you can take, the best way to go about your college search, and general hints for surviving high school. They know much more than you or I do, so if they are offering, take it. There's no telling what opportunities will open up.

Rayna Jansen     A memory that sticks out to me is meeting my best friend. I had always been wary of getting close to people, so when I met this crazy, out of control sophomore in my junior year, I was scared. We just happened to be in a lot of the same clubs, and by chance we were paired together for mock trial. I was her witness. At first, I wasn't too happy, but as soon as we began to get to know each other, the bond was unquestionable. She is the BEST best friend a girl can ask for.
Amanda Kenn

Bridgewater-Raynam Regional High School
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Buy your books in advance


So you’ve made it to college, and classes for once are probably going to seem to have a purpose. You’re in class and the professor hands out the syllabus and begins reviewing it. You wait patiently for the professor to then hand out the books (‘cause this is what happens in high school). WRONG! Welcome to your first step in becoming a college student. You have to buy your own! And if I may be so blunt, you should buy your books before classes start.


Now wait, I know. There are those few classes where you never end up using the required books or you don’t buy them and still pass with flying colors, but you never know ahead of time what to expect. Professors often get sneaky and throw a random pop quiz on the last two weeks of assigned reading or ask you to write an essay summarizing the end of the first four chapters of a book that was never discussed in class.

Having the textbooks prior to taking the class gives you several advantages. If you are like me, you can get the assignments done way before they are due, you can avoid worrying about the books being available or not, you can relax knowing you are prepared for class, and you can make a good impression not only on your peers but on your professor also.  


Another quick tip about buying books in advance concerns where to buy them. The college bookstore seems convenient. It’s right on campus and easy to get to. WRONG! Pricing at most college bookstores is horrendous!  The school overcharges for textbooks and, a lot of the time, the books aren’t even in stock because students all try to buy the same books at the same time, in which case the bookstore has to reorder hundreds of titles (mostly new) which cost more than the already-sold-out second hand ones. And at the end of the semester the bookstore may not buy your books back because, by that time, they will have too many in stock!

 Buying your books in advance from the bookstore isn’t the greatest idea, either. The bookstore still runs out, and you don’t get your books at once but in numerous trips back and forth to see if they finally filled your order. The best way to buy books is online at either amazon.com or another cheap website. Search online for the cheapest prices. Comparing prices to the school’s bookstore and amazon.com, I saved over two hundred dollars this semester and received the books way before classes started.

Amanda Kenn    My favorite High School memory was Junior Prom dancing with Frank P the captain of the football team
Demetrios Koutoulas
Lynn Classical High School
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Make New Friends

I am not telling you to stop hanging out with your lifelong friends.  You don’t need to separate from your friends in class.  Chances are that on the first day of high school you will find many familiar faces from your middle school.  This doesn’t mean that you won’t have some classes or electives where you won’t know anybody.  Always hang out with your established friends, but don’t form a contract preventing your tongue from speaking to new faces.  It is important to socialize with new classmates.

What if you don’t know anybody in one of your classes?  I was in this position during my first day of high school.  I knew a lot of people in all of my classes except world history.  Earlier that day my mouth had been running with energy like a new motor.  But when I walked into my history class, that motor lost all its power.  I ended up glancing at people and then turning my head away.  For the first few days I was too shy to talk to anybody in that class. 

When I began talking to new classmates, I made many friends.  By the end of the first week, I had friends to chat with if I wanted to talk about what girl I was planning on meeting later in the afternoon.  I felt great knowing many of the students in class, and I ended up looking forward to attending each class.  The more people you meet, the more confident you will be in school.  


Socializing with new people in high school is a great tool for use in later life.  I know four years sounds like a journey to the moon, but soon you might be working full time, going to college, traveling, or doing whatever interests you.  If you gain confidence in meeting new people now, you will have no problem making friends later in the workplace, college, or wherever else you will be in four years.  

Very few of your current friends will pursue the same path you will take.  For example, when I started college I knew only six students from my high school.  I had to meet a lot of people, but saying “Hello” to fifty friends old and new feels better than greeting only six old ones.  
   

Take Honors Courses
  


Taking honors courses does not mean that you won’t have time to hang out with friends or watch Monday night football, although you will probably have an extra thirty to forty-five minutes of homework a night. You should be able to take at least a few honors courses during the first two years of high school.  If you’re good only in math and sciences, take honors algebra 2, honors biology, honors physics, etc.  These courses will challenge you intellectually and, if you’re a dedicated student, they’ll be inspiring.  If you are planning on attending college, honors courses on your transcript will catch the eyes of admissions officers.

During your first or second year of high school take at least a few honors courses in the subjects that pose no difficulty or which interest you.  I fell in love with history in middle school, so during my first year I took honors world history.  Then sophomore year I took honors geometry because math was usually obvious to me.  During my junior year, I was taking three honors courses.  I found it easier to build up the number of honors courses I was taking—all in subjects that didn’t give me gray hairs.  If you can handle four honors courses during the first year, go for it.  But even if you are not taking an honors course during the first year, you still have at least two years to rack up honors courses before you apply to colleges. 


Students taking honors courses develop a work ethic essential to success.  You might have a ten-page paper due each month instead of a seven-page paper in a regular class.  Tests are most likely to be a little more challenging—but nothing like deciphering hieroglyphics! Students in these courses typically complete their work on time, and the courses move along a little quicker.  It’s a relief when you have group members who put work into a project instead of ones who, like copy machines, only clone your paper.  

I had to study a half hour more for each physics exam, but that’s only because more material was being covered.  An extra half hour of studying is no problem when you are gaining habits that will help you get ahead for the rest of your life.  

Demetrios Koutoulas    One of my funniest high school memories was when I tripped and fell on a desk during the first day of my freshman year. This embarrassed me, but i was laughing with everybody else in the class.

Dominique LaFond

Ware High School
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Befriend your teachers.

If you know that you’ll never need help in any of your classes and that your high school transcript alone will get you into college, then skip right over this chapter. However, for the rest of you who know that some concepts in class will surpass you at some point, this chapter is for you. Befriending a teacher is crucial to success. Many teachers offer help after school if you are having trouble in class. Take advantage of that time. Asking for help shows the teacher that you are determined to master the skills needed to pass the course. This determination is essential in earning your teacher’s respect. Not doing an assignment because you “didn’t understand how to do it” is the worst excuse, especially when a teacher offers to help after school.


And once you’ve shown dedication to your schoolwork, teachers are more apt to help with other problems. A guidance counselor in theory is a potential mentor. However, much of their time gets eaten up by college applications and senior transcripts. Talking to a teacher about your problems is easier than making an appointment, and most teachers are more than happy to talk to students about anything. 
Befriending a teacher grows with importance as you go through your high school years. When you are finally ready to look at colleges, if you’ve developed a relationship with them previously, teachers are more likely to give advice about applications and where to attend. Recommendations are also a crucial part of the application process, and the better the relationship with the teacher, the better the recommendation is more likely to be.


Overall, the student-teacher relationship is important for success. Take the time to get to know that stout middle-aged math teacher with the sweater vest who lives for algebra proofs and the twenty-five-year veteran science teacher obsessed with the periodic table. You never know when you might need them for something. Whether it be schoolwork, advice, or college applications, what they have to offer will only benefit you in the long run. 

Dominique LaFond    The one thing that really sticks out in my mind is the group of seniors that attended all the boy's basketball games. As a group, the seniors made t-shirts and sat together in the bleachers no matter where the game was being held. We made up our own chants for specific calls. The duration of the game was spent cheering on our fellow classmates and laughing with each other

Leah Leonard

Danvers High School
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Get to Know Your Guidance Counselor

Many freshmen think a guidance counselor is who you go to if you are having trouble at home or if you need counseling of some other sort. Even though guidance counselors can help in both of these cases, they can do so much more. 


Guidance counselors have hectic jobs. They are responsible for rearranging your schedule to accommodate both required classes and the electives you want to take. They also keep records of all of your schedules throughout your years in school, your grades and test scores, and almost all of your personal information. They can help you choose the right colleges and help you apply senior year. They are also very knowledgeable about scholarships. In addition, guidance counselors are full of information about the school, classes that should be taken, and extra-curricular activities, not to mention that they are people too. Therefore, they usually are really good to talk to, even if you just want to stop by to say “hi.”


Since they deal with information from so many different students, it is probably nice for them to be able to put a name with a face. If your counselor knows you on a first- name basis, it may benefit you while she or he is working on schedules or thinking of nominees for awards or scholarships. Your counselor may also be more likely to give you an appointment, even in the busiest of times. Usually, if you go out of your way to see them, they will go out of their way to help you. 


So, drop in to introduce yourself in the first week of school. This would also be a great time to talk to him or her about classes that you are in but want to drop, or other classes that you want to pick up. Also, be sure to stop by your guidance counselor’s office regularly, even if it is just to check in to see how she or he is doing. Hey, you never know what someone will do to help you when you’re friendly.

Leah Leonard     The best experience for me in high school was taking a community involvement class. It was so much fun and so interesting.

Kristina Maglio

Tewksbury Memorial High School
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Do your homework!!!


The most important advice I can give is to do your homework! It is that simple. Doing homework every night will help you tremendously. Homework is not punishment! It is assigned to reinforce the lessons learned during class. It can also show you what areas you are having trouble with. If you are stumped by a problem, put a question mark in the margin and move on. During class the next day, ask your teacher about it. And try to do every problem. Teachers like to see effort. They are less concerned with whether or not you got every question right and more concerned with what you put into it. 


As an added bonus, homework can often bring up your grade. If you struggle in a subject, get second-rate test and quiz grades, but always do your homework, you might see the results on your report card. Homework is often counted as participation. It will only hurt you if you skip it. 


Copying someone’s homework does not count as doing it! Yes, it may save you in class when your teacher collects it, but you could be caught and that would hurt you and the friend who let you copy. Your teacher will be very disappointed and will lose trust in you—not to mention that you’re not helping yourself at all. You aren’t learning anything, which is, after all, the whole point of homework!


The second most important piece of advice is to do your homework as soon as you get out of school. Get in the habit right away because you will have homework every night throughout high school. Why do homework right away?  Think back, how many times in the past have you had an assignment due the next day that you planned to tackle  the night before? You kept putting it off because you knew you hadn’t paid enough attention in class and you didn’t understand the lesson. A lot, right? 


Ok. Now how many of those nights did something come up so that you weren’t able to get to the assignment when you had planned? Consider this scenario, for example: you are sitting in your room watching Laguna Beach, instead of doing your homework, when your friend calls in tears because she fought with her boyfriend. Now, you know your friend needs you, so you talk for two hours when suddenly you realize you have not done your chemistry. Now it is time to do it. You sit down at your desk and struggle through problems one through six when you suddenly fall asleep. If this has never happened to you, consider yourself lucky, but understand it will happen. Putting off assignments only leads to problems. 


Also, keep in mind that the days of elementary and middle school where you would get a break over the weekend are over. Very rarely will you have a weekend with no homework. So, get it done right away. Doesn’t it feel good to relax knowing you don’t have any math problems waiting or that you finished your English essay? If you get your work done right away, you will enjoy your weekend much more and have time to spend relaxing with your friends. 

In addition, assignments can often involve more work than you expect. Mondays are no fun ever, but they are much worse after you’ve spent all Sunday night into Monday morning finishing that poster about World War II for history class. 


If you do your homework every night and do not procrastinate, you’ll be a better student. You will gain respect from your teacher for your efforts as well as strengthen your skills in class. Getting in the habit of doing homework will make you realize that studying is not that awful. You will stop thinking of it as a punishment every night and realize it is an extremely useful tool. 

Kristina Maglio     The day I received my diploma was when everything that had happened for those four years hit me. I remembered silly incidents, awkward introductions to new faces, embarrassing moments I could finally laugh at and countless memories with friends I knew I would never forget. I realized that my friends and I had grown up so much over those four years. And now it was time to move on towards adulthood and I finally knew I was ready. Needless to say I balled my eyes out! 

Briana McConnell

Medford High School
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How to Avoid being the Prey

“Keep your friends close, keep your enemies closer.”  Never has any truer phrase been spoken about the jungles of high school! In these jungles, there are three types of living creatures that you can be. The first is the carnivore (the enemy), whom you are trying to avoid at all costs. Then there is the prey—what you are going to avoid being. Finally there is the totally unapproachable tree. As a tree you are neither carnivore nor prey. In fact, you can be shelter for your friends when they are the prey, because you will have learned the secret to keeping bullies at bay. 

The tree does not get attacked, and it does not attack other things.  (Naturally, I don’t mean an actual tree, although as a freshman you might feel like a sapling.)  How do you become one?  It’s actually quite simple. Stay away from the people who look like they could possibly be trouble for you. Trees are taller than predators and can see them before they notice you. Your safest bet is just to keep your eyes and ears open. If you see a person picking on somebody else…avoid him! 


You don’t want to make any enemies in the first place, because they can be around until the day you graduate—and maybe even for the rest of your life.  But face reality, not everyone is going to like you. So how do you avoid making enemies? The truth is that you can’t. It is unavoidable. 


So what can you do? First, try the “I’m going to be nice to everyone, even if I don’t care for them” approach. It is always better to keep an open mind about people. They might end up being better than you thought. If for whatever reason you just can’t get along with them or, in the worse situation, you are tolerant of them but they seem to despise your very existence, try this:


 (1) Simply avoid them. In a big high school it’s easy to do. That is, unless you have classes with them. 


Then there is the second approach:

(2) Try to talk to them. I know, I know, sounds inconceivable, right? Wrong! There might have been a total misunderstanding (that also happens in big high schools) and, as totally dorky as “talking it out” sounds, it might save you from having any enemies at all. 

Then there is always Peer Mediation. This should be your absolute last resort.  Peer mediation is when a fellow student talks to each party (you and your enemy) and tries to work out a solution. This method usually always succeeds because the third party helping to solve the problem is unbiased. However, this approach has a downside. To many, it is a sign of weakness. Peer mediation “shows” that you cannot handle your own problems and that you cannot take care of yourself. But when a situation with an enemy gets out of control, if you can handle criticism from your peers and are able to say, “I need the help,” then peer mediation is the best route to go. 


And if you manage to make an old enemy into a new friend by whichever means you choose, you have accomplished a great thing that most people could never fathom doing for themselves. Friends and foes are an enormous part of high school. How you deal with them determines how you’ll remember that experience for the rest of your life. 

Briana McConnell     High school was a great time for me in general. If I was forced to pick my favorite memory, it would have to be Senior Prom. There is nothing better than hanging out with everyone you have basically grown up with and have the absolute time of your life. Prom for me was the ending of an amazing four years of high school.

Jaci Morton


Reading Memorial High School
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Study in Your Studies

If you want to succeed academically, use study halls wisely. Contrary to popular belief, study halls can actually enhance your academic performance.  Although it may be tempting to socialize instead, make yourself do your work.  After sitting in class bored to tears listening to teachers lecture on and on about stuff you don’t care to know, you might easily be persuaded during your study halls to meet up with friends, take a nap, or roam the halls.  I have seen kids roaming the halls during their study hall time just so they can get away from being in a classroom.  But if there is one piece of advice I can give to you, it is to use your study halls to your advantage.  


Doing work during your one free period might not sound appealing, especially since you know you will have to do more work once you get home, but you will be satisfied that you did it.  Study halls are given to students so they can review for tests, do homework, go to the library, or meet with a teacher.  If you choose not to participate in any of those things, and instead hang around in the bathroom aimlessly, you are hurting yourself.  Those precious minutes you spend in study hall doing homework mean you will have to spend less time doing homework at home. 


During study halls, you don’t have to do all your demanding work that will take you hours to finish.  But do something school related: make flash cards for an upcoming test, work on some math problems, review the history lesson—do anything that will keep your brain active.   It may be more fun to meet up with your friends and go to the cafeteria to sit and talk, but all you’re doing is putting off the work that you’ll eventually have to do.   Appreciate your study halls!  Later on in life, you’re not going to get designated times to do your work, so take advantage of them while you can. 

And if you really can’t sit and concentrate, go for extra help.  Going to see teachers during your free period shows them how much you care about your work, and they are always more than willing to give you extra time.


 So even if study halls are not exciting, be productive in them.  If you don’t waste study halls, I can promise that you won’t feel overwhelmed by all your homework.   So when the person next to you is peacefully napping and you’re sitting there struggling through Book XI of the Odyssey, just remember: you have less work to do that night than the kid next to you who is fast asleep. 


Jaci Morton     My favorite memory of high school is my last few days of being a senior. During those last few days of attending Reading Memorial High School, everyone realized we were all going off in different directions, so everyone seemed to become closer and appreciate things a lot more.

Liz Nicholson

Holbrook Junior/Senior High School
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Get Involved


In the minds of high school students all across the country, the school bell at the end of the day is like an angel’s harp: a sign of freedom.  Now you get to go home and catch up on some sleep or watch TV or finish reading the emails that you weren’t supposed to be reading (but did anyway) during computer class.  If you don’t go right home, you might be tempted to cruise the mall with friends or catch a movie in the theaters.  This is all good and fun, but you should consider other options.  


Every school has clubs or sports or after-school activities to get involved in.  There are clubs and sports to accommodate almost everyone’s interest.  For example, let’s say that you don’t like to play sports, but you like to watch them.  Be a reporter for your school newspaper.  Even if you’re not the best writer in the world, someone can help you bring your thoughts together.  Or perchance you DO enjoy writing; then join the newspaper club and help out that sports reporter kid.  

Perhaps you have a big issue with the way some things are done at your school? Join the student government or the executive board with all the other students who want to make changes.  


What if no club or sport appeals to you?  Well, then, wow your teachers and show some initiative: start a club on your own.  Find a group of friends with the same interests as you and make your own gardening club or movie critique society.

 Conceivably, these options won’t appeal to you, which is fine, but keep in mind that the more extracurricular activities you are involved in, the more likely you are to be accepted into good colleges.  Of course, college acceptance isn’t the only reason, and during your first years in high school, it shouldn’t be too high on your priorities list either.  If and when you take up an activity, first and foremost, do it for yourself.  

Clubs and sports are a great way to meet new people, and getting involved in an activity can only help you in the long run.  For anyone who doesn’t want a job that includes the phrase “Would you like fries with that?” college is your best bet after high school.  And when it comes to college (and to college scholarships), it’s not only about your high school grades, it’s also about your involvements outside the classroom.  


If you are worried that a club or sport will take up all of your time, you’re wrong.  In general, most clubs meet for less than an hour, right after school.  If there are any events related to your club that you need to attend, chances are those won’t take up much time either.  And as for sports, the practices are usually held very frequently (possibly daily) and for longer than an hour, but it’s good healthy fun and it still doesn’t take up all of your time.  So what if you miss an hour or two of TV or meet up with your friends an hour later than usual?  The important thing is getting involved, keeping active in your school, and enjoying what you do.  

Hey, you never know—you might make some new friends who share the same interest.  The point is, being involved can only benefit you in the future.  

Liz Nicholson     My chemistry and physics teacher was the coolest teacher ever, in all senses of the phrase. He could teach a rather boring and complicated subject to all varieties of students and we could have fun learning it. He was also one of my good friends. Though it was a little unorthodox, we would occasionally meet outside of school to hang out; his two children would come with us sometimes and we would go to the park or take a walk. That teacher will forever live on in my mind as one of the most influential people in my life. 

Matthew O’Connell

Dracut High School
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Don’t Be Afraid of Your Locker


One of the most common items in any high school environment is the locker.  

Sometimes, however, cautious students seem to think that they have no time to visit their personal little corner of the building for fear of being late for the next class.  Perhaps you’re the same way.  True, it’s common for freshmen to have their banks of lockers in a lonely corner of nowhere, especially if your last name is of the M-Z persuasion.  No matter what, there should be at least some time to access your locker and return books between classes or during lunch.  
It may seem silly, but sitting down with your schedule on a day-to-day basis and figuring out the times and routes necessary to reach your locker will improve your time-management skills.  If you can set up a plan detailing how long it takes to reach class A from class B—while factoring in whether a stop at locker C will cause an embarrassing late-for-class incident, you can easily figure out the most efficient way to handle your homework load after school.  With the use of a locker and the development of vital planning skills, you’ll be getting more done more quickly and saving yourself a lot of trouble along the way.  Saving time and becoming more efficient both at school and at home will be essential, considering the massive amounts of busy work that you’ll soon be subjected to.  That’s a different chapter.

Why else do you want to drop off some of those heavy hard-covers whenever possible?  Think about your back!  The average high school day involves a lot of walking between a multitude of classes.  Why put that extra stress on your shoulders when you don’t need to?  You’ll see a lot of students with bulging backpacks who actually do seem quite terrified of the prospect of using their lockers, and often they’ll speak of the convenience of having everything so readily accessible.  This may be true, but high school isn’t supposed to be a weightlifting challenge.  You don’t actually need everything available at every moment of the day if you plan ahead and utilize the important and secure tool provided to you.  

Just think, a few extra minutes of planning a day will give you a lighter load, an efficient homework schedule, and a boost of self-confidence.  Just don’t forget your combination. 

Matt O’Connell     One time during sophomore year, my math class randomly broke out into song. It started when one person started singing "Bangin' On a Trashcan" from the TV show "Doug." Before long, we had all joined in. That experience in itself was a manifestation and demonstration of a collective memory of even earlier days for all of us, a sign of our shared knowledge of a certain aspect of the culture, and a strong indication of the role television had played in our lives. Also, it was pretty funny. 

Mary Paulino

West Roxbury High School
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Where do I sit in the Cafe?


Imagine walking towards the cafeteria door after your first three classes on your first day. You are anxious, finally getting the chance to socialize with those who might become your closest friends. You look around and have no idea where to go, except to the serving line. Because that is what you are there for....right? Well, for the first few days you end up sitting by yourself, and to you that’s all right… for now. 

The truth is that you won’t really need to worry about socializing at this point. You have only been in high school for about two days now.  Just try to enjoy the sides of high school that don’t take place in the classroom.. Everything will flow naturally…and by naturally I mean, at its own pace.  

You will notice that in a few weeks other students will gather at your table. They will seem very friendly and interesting to talk to—but remember, don’t judge anyone by appearances at first glance. Try to maintain an open mind. Don’t forget that the others are students, just like you. Most likely you’ll soon feel like you’ve known some of them for a long time.

 
If you choose to leave the cafeteria and go for a walk, you might find others doing the same thing. Everywhere you go, small groups are gathering. These include the “skaters,” the “popular group,” the “will-be-successful” group (I don‘t think they should go by “NERDS”), the football team, the “Goths.”  You’ll probably also find a scattered group of students near the windows or exits “ chilling”—also known as “I don’t really care what happens in this cafeteria, I just come here to eat and hang out.”

Over time, seating arrangements in the cafeteria will change. So don’t worry about who to sit next to your first days of school. If you spot someone from your previous class, that can be a good start. If you get in the habit of doing this, you’ll find it easier to establish yourself with others in the long run. 

This might not be something you gave a lot of thought to on the night before you started school, but it’s worth giving advice if you had any doubts or concerns. It’s small things like this that make the difference in a normal high school day. Just stay focused, sit where you please, and the school days will fly by. Have fun during lunch and talk to your classmates and teachers. It is your free time, so use it to your advantage. 

Mary Paulino     I had to run...to the bathroom. I really, really needed to go. The closest bathroom around was the boys’ bathroom. I looked to see if anyone was around. So I slipped inside and there was a boy in there. He looked at me but didn't say much. There was a horrible smell. But I had to use the toilet or else! The guy that saw me in the bathroom told me that it was all right, that he himself had once slipped in to the girls’ bathroom. I laughed, and after that every time he saw me, we would remember.

Caitlin Phifer

Tantasqua Regional High School
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Get Involved
I know that adults pound this concept into your head already—and, believe me, they will in college as well.  It is, however, a great piece of advice. Getting involved with groups, clubs, teams, and activities is one of the keys to succeeding.

At first, most students tend to stay in the groups or cliques that they had back in middle school or even elementary school.  Though comfortable and safe, doing so is really not a good idea.  You will miss some great opportunities if you make a routine of going to school, returning home to study, chatting online, and falling asleep.  Don’t get me wrong, these are all acceptable activities, but adding some variety will serve you well.  


High school can either be exciting or dull, and the decision to make it so is solely yours.  You can join a sports team, art club, student publication, musical ensemble, or a play.  The list is endless, and if nothing at your school interests you, start your own club.  Get permission from your principal, make posters, and call a meeting.


Joining a group or activity is an easy way to meet new people.  During my senior year, for example, I had a small part in the play Get Smart. I had not been in a play for six years, but it was a lot of fun, and I learned a lot, too.  Best of all, between the cast, crew, and director, I met over thirty people whom I wouldn’t have met any other way.  


Getting involved also looks great on transcripts.  The more activities, jobs, leadership opportunities, and volunteer hours you add to your transcript, the better you will look to colleges.  The difference between you and a comparable candidate for that spot at Boston College may come down to your participation in extracurricular activities.  Also, don’t wait until senior year to get involved or you will feel rushed and overwhelmed.  Spread out what you do.  Join a team one year and a club the next.  


There is more to high school than going to class.  It is a time to learn and grow, but it is also about having fun.  Getting involved will make the next four years much more rewarding.  

Caitlin Phifer     One of my greatest high school memories is playing softball with my AP U.S. History class on the last day of school. Everyone was taking finals, but we took ours early so the teacher took us out to play softball. The field was full of goose excrement, and watching one kid fall in it and walk around all day with it on his shirt was very memorable.

Breann Plamowski

Beverly High School
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Procrastination, Your Worst Nightmare!


It is ten o’clock on a Sunday night.  You have just spent your entire weekend relaxing and, well, pretty much doing nothing.  Now to put a really good end to your weekend, your favorite television show is on!  And it is your lucky night.  When the show comes on, you realize that it is a new episode!


Although you are enjoying the show, you start to feel a little tired.  You decide to shut your eyes during the commercial break, and before you know it—you are in a deep sleep.  In your dreams you picture yourself in school the next day. Everyone else is handing in an assignment and you do not have it!  Your heart begins to pound and suddenly you jump up, wide awake!


How could you have forgotten that your eight-page paper on the Industrial Revolution is due tomorrow?  This is horrible!  It is now one in the morning!  How are you ever going to finish?  You decide to have a cup of coffee for some energy, so you grab the bag of beans.  Determining that it would be too much of an effort to actually make coffee, you opt to just eat the beans!  Who wants the watered down version of caffeine anyway?


You type away all night and go to bed around five, feeling pretty good about the paper that you just pulled off in four hours.  You turn it in to your history teacher right away the next day, and you feel relieved that you got it done!  Unfortunately, you get the paper back a few days later, and you failed!


Procrastination is the worst habit that you can develop in high school.  Do not get into the habit of putting things off!  As soon as you receive an assignment, write down all the details about it, including the due date.  


Research papers are the worst assignment to procrastinate on.  Putting off doing a paper can lead to many problems, often with harsh consequences.  If you wait until the day before a paper is due to start writing, you may not be able to find enough sources, your printer may run out of ink, and you might be unable to come up with a good thesis statement or meet the required amount of pages.  Ultimately you will fail!


To succeed in high school, use your time wisely.  Set aside a certain time each day that you will spend researching for and writing your paper.  This will help you get into the habit of studying and doing your work.  By starting early and working hard, you will do well!  Always remember… DO NOT PROCRASTINATE; IT IS YOUR WORST NIGHTMARE!

Brean Plamowski      A memory that stands out is our Baccalaureate night. It was a time when all of the seniors could get together and sing and read poetry. It was one last time that we were all able to get together before graduation.

Alex Poverchuk

Medford High School
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Make Friends

Make friends: you are going to school with people from all over. Even if you are shy, by just saying “hello” in the hallways, the next time you see someone you’ve spoken to they will remember you.  Get into the mix of things—high school offers tons of ways to meet people. You could play sports or join clubs, work for your school newspaper, or involve yourself in student government.  

Visit club meetings. Not all will interest you, but you could find yourself involved in something that you might not have thought of before. Remember, you don’t have to be Asian to join the Asian cultural club. There might even be a club to study a favorite subject in, such as the computer science club or the math club. The good thing about being a part of an activity is that it gives you a designated place to meet people with a common interest, allowing you to make friends more easily.

If you are interested in playing a sport, visit the coaches at the beginning of the year and talk to them. (Even if you are not very sports inclined, tell them your interests—there might be something available that appeals to you. You’ll never know if you don’t find out.) Being on a team is a quick way to make twenty-five friends.  Playing a sport can also aid you in your college search and in getting that acceptance letter, especially if you want to play in college too.

Having friends around makes school fun, and schoolwork might become easier to handle too. After a while friends get a sense of how each other functions, and they can pick up the slack on each other’s weaknesses.  A friend can help with a subject that you might not understand very well—and vice versa.  While studying together, your friends may be able to shed a new light on a topic that helps you understand things better.  

If you lack motivation, friends will always be there, pushing you to do better and work harder.  How many teachers can you call late at night to find out an assignment from?  How many teachers will go over osmosis again, because you decided not to take notes that day—and also give you the scoop on the huge food fight in the cafeteria at lunch? Not many teachers qualify. Fortunately, friends will always be there to help with almost any problem.  


High school can be a lot of fun, and it can also be a lot of work.  Maintaining the right balance will ultimately prove to be the key to your success.  Organization helps to keep everything in check–and this includes keeping your locker organized, as well as your notes and your work.  It is also imperative to not start your work either the day it’s due or 2 a.m. that morning. If you need help, stay after school: teachers love knowing that their students are interested in and involved with their class.  But don’t exclude your social life. Use friends for support during the ups and downs of being a teenager. Realize that some of them will be your friends for life. 

Alec Poverchuk   My favorite memory has to be the pep rallies for the football team. I went to Medford high so our rival was Malden (Medford mustangs vs. Malden tornados. I think the tornadoes is a dumb name). It was always wicked funny: there would be a different skit every year, and there would be guys dressed up as the Malden cheerleaders with their hairy legs and unshaven faces.  The general theme every year was that the Malden football players would beat our team and then some miracle would occur and our players would conquer them, and everyone would cheer. It was great. I went back a couple times after I graduated to see them and visit teachers.

Ian Toltz

Northeast Regional Metropolitan Vocational School
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Drop the Drama


Drama is part of teenage life, and part of high school life in particular. While it's impossible to avoid completely, try not to take it too seriously. All drama does is get you worked up over things that are either extremely temporary or don't even exist in the first place.


We've all been there. Bob stood Mary up for a date and went out with her best friend Jess instead who in turn stood up Steve and now the whole school is taking one side or the other and spreading rumors and calling them nasty names. Why? In the long run, what does it matter? Especially if you're not Bob or Mary or Steve or Jess, why would you even care?


Avoid taking part in fights, especially those where you don't actually have any direct involvement. If someone snubs you, just ignore it. There's a whole lot more to life, and holding a grudge just causes more stress during what is already a stressful period.


Similarly, try not to start drama either. Be nice to people, be respectful. If you've got a problem with someone, try talking to him or her about it instead of talking to everyone else about it. As they say, do unto others as you would have them do unto you.


Follow this advice and you'll find yourself more popular, less stressed, and in general happier. Causing and taking part in drama just leads to hurt feelings and burnt bridges. Best of all, in five years you'll look back and won't feel like you were a jerk.

Ian Toltz     I don't know if any of my high school memories are really positive in the sense that they'd get someone psyched for college... so here's a couple, and I guess we can just take the least-cynical: (1) The morning before a poster project was due in Math, I taped two pieces of paper together in the school library and wrote some formulae, rules, etc., on them. I got a C. (2) Complaining to my teacher about my locker being stuck, then realizing I had items in there that would probably get me suspended if found (hint: nothing dangerous, just "amoral")... Thankfully we managed to force my locker open before the janitor got there. 

Claire Winchell-Manning

Lincoln-Sudbury Regional High School
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Don’t Start Looking At Colleges Too Early 


If all that you’re concerned about during high school is your college acceptance letter, you might miss many of the varied options at your school and make poor use of your time. Work because of the knowledge you stand to gain, not because you want to score well on your Spanish placement exam.  Care about your grades because you want to do your best, not because you want to exceed the GPA of the average incoming freshman at Yale. Don’t get involved because you want a sterling record of extracurricular activities on your college application; get involved because you care.  And remember: students don’t apply for colleges until their junior year. Be sure you fully experience the two grades that come first.


In your freshman and sophomore years, become involved in the school community, rather than work on your transcript 24/7.  Join the Gay-Straight Alliance, Free Tibet, the Future Animators of America.  Participate in community service activities, not so you will look good on paper in a few years, but so that you feel good now.  Sing in a musical, play ice hockey, run for student senate.  Find something you enjoy, so you know what you want to do after you graduate.  That way, you can discover who you want to be, other than a freshman at   (fill in the blank)  college.

Getting into a great college is a worthy goal but don’t let it be your only one.  

What are you going to do the day you walk out of college with a degree in your hand?  Yes, you might change your plans a hundred times in the years ahead.  That’s okay.  Most people do experiment during their college career.  Still, you should have some ideas before you leave high school, and making the most of your opportunities should help you identify your goals, aspirations and potential careers.  

So resist the temptation to walk into your adviser’s office with a list of “perfect” schools on your first day.  Junior year is fine to think ahead to college. Figure out what you want most at a school, besides a prestigious name on your diploma.  Before you can do that, you’ll have to understand you.  Let high school be the perfect time to write a thesis sentence about your self. If you look around and experiment, you can find out who you are. 

So beware making judgments about yourself too early.  It shouldn’t be that painful to wait for a college consultation until junior year.  Then you can hand your adviser a list of your favorite clubs and activities, a potential career path, and desired qualities in a college.  You will learn more about yourself and enjoy yourself more if you don’t rush through high school dreaming about college.

Claire Winchell-Manning     The only memory that I can think of writing in a few sentences is walking into the nurses' office and being told that my bed was free--like I was the only one who ever used it. How to tell you have been to the nurses' a little too often!
ENG106H Spring 2006

CJ Bright

Troy High School (New York)
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Find Your Voice (and Learn How to Use It)


Some of you are scratching your heads asking, “What do you mean, ‘Find your voice’?”  It’s one of the most crucial things you can do for yourself in high school. When you're a freshman, nine times out of ten you're busy trying to fit in. Suddenly you’re among people from other middle schools that you never encountered before. If you're not the queen or king of popularity, you try to find new friends because, more often than not, you and your friends have different classes, especially if you go into a specialized program like honors and they don’t. 


Don't be afraid to express your opinions! If you disagree with someone over a topic, don't hold it in.  And if someone is doing something that makes you uncomfortable, let that person know. Don't make a secret of your feelings. Your point of view is just as important as the next person's. If you don't talk, how will anyone get to know where you are coming from? People, especially in high school, tend to take advantage of the quiet person.


If you're in class and you know the answer to the teacher’s question, raise your hand. The teacher will see that you know what you are talking about. Also, if you don't know an answer later on, your teachers probably won't call on you because they will understand that you’re simply being shy—you don't know the answer. 

         Finding your voice now will let you shine and that’s a good thing. It builds self confidence and will help you make friends in college and someday land a job.

Jessica Buzzell

Salem HighSchool
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Be Bold

Social life can often be intimidating, especially when the average high school hallway is packed full of groups and cliques, and the lunchrooms filled with tables segregated according to social standing. It is an unusual and uncommon characteristic to be bold in interacting and building relationships with your peers. Although the idea of rising above this social dilemma and befriending people from all groups may seem impossible, I promise you, it is quite the opposite. Befriending a diverse group of people and building relationships is an extremely rewarding experience, and I recommend you try it. Consider this: would you rather have a dry, stale piece of bread, or a colorful and magnificent feast? Remaining within one single group is boring in comparison to experiencing relationships with a diverse group of people.


Throughout high school and all of life, it is important to develop a sense of security and individuality. Once you have found this, others will recognize it and consequently feel invited and welcomed to become friends with you. Think about the people that you are most likely to talk to first in a new class—probably the student who seems rather friendly and approachable! 


Most people would not enter into a cold, alienated castle with signs posted “Do not enter!” Make sure you are not giving off this same kind of an impression. When a home has a lovely “welcome” mat at the front door and a warm fireplace burning inside, on the other hand, most people feel at ease entering in. Similarly, make people feel as though you want them to approach you, and they often will!


I’ve worried about what other people were thinking of me only to soon find out that they themselves were equally concerned with what everyone else was thinking of them! How ironic it is to recognize that the vast majority of people are fairly self-centered and most likely are not noticing the stain on your shirt, concerned as they are with the stain on their pants! Wipe away the idea that the world is looking at you. Cast aside the notion that you have nothing to offer the people around you. Be unusually bold socially, and you will see why it is so rewarding!


So, as you proceed through the world of high school, walk down the halls with confidence and security, yet approach people with a humble and earnest interest in who they are. I cannot promise that every single person you encounter will reciprocate, but branching out like this will not only gain you a variety of diverse friendships, you will also develop great character. 

So remember: be bold! 

Jessica Buzzell     My best high school memory takes place in a hospital in Boston. When my long-time best friend was diagnosed with Cancer my whole world came crashing before my eyes. Yet one year later, after numerous treatments and surgeries, I found myself waiting anxiously for a set of scan results that could change everything. My best friend gave me the news that she had just received from her doctors: the scan results were in, the cancer was gone as far as they could see, and she would soon be on the road towards recovery, entering into the stage that all cancer patients hope for-- remission. After a few calls to our closest friends, a payment to a limo company, and reservations at one of the nicest restaurants in our home area, we celebrated the first of many celebrations to come, all focused on this one girl, my best friend, a cancer-survivor.

Michelina Ciruolo

Danvers High School 
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Don’t Stress

High school will probably be the most turbulent four years of your life.  However, a substantial amount of the anxiety that high school students feel is avoidable.  

Among the biggest stressors in high school is your social life.  Resist the urge to involve yourself in petty drama, spending hours worrying about a situation that, in two months, you won’t remember.  Will it really matter in the long run, for instance, if Paula Popular refuses to acknowledge your existence?  Or that Scotty McSport scoffed at something you said?

Reject the social hierarchy of high school – don’t pretend to be someone you’re not in order to climb the proverbial social ladder.  As the movie Mean Girls clearly illustrates, being friends with people you actually like is more important than being friends with popular girls.  The same can be said for boys.  In actuality, the most interesting people are not the “popular” people.  They’re those who do what they want, believe in what they do, and dress the way they like.  

A less avoidable, but still manageable, stressor is all the academics.  Do the work you understand, and do it well.  If you’re having a difficult time with a certain concept or maybe an entire class, don’t be embarrassed to ask for help.  Teachers will take your efforts into account when they give out grades.  Other methods include getting a tutor, asking a friend for help, and studying in groups.


Most important, try to remember that high school is not a competition, and it’s not supposed to be ridiculously hard.  Set time aside every day to just be by yourself and relax, even if it’s just for five minutes.  Enjoy these years, and remember: it’s only high school. 

Michelina Ciroulo  My fondest memories of high school are from marching band. Wednesday night practices, band camp, Saturday morning practices (the worst!), and trips to New York and Florida. There was much debate among my friends over who would room together in New York. Finally, we divided the group of eight into two rooms of four.  When we got there, we found out our rooms had a door connecting them!  The only two band rooms that did.  We had a blast.  

Michelle Flear

Central Dufferin District HS (Canada)
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How To Win At High School:  Travel At Every Opportunity

If you really want to win at high school, travel whenever the opportunity presents itself.  The four years of high school are important, not only in learning but in growing as individuals as well.  These are years to experience and explore as much as possible, to learn not only about yourself, but also about the rest of the world.  The more you explore various subjects, activities, people, and places, the more you will learn about who you are and what you want to do in the world.  Many travel opportunities are offered to high school students, including school day trips, student exchanges, and study abroad programs.  These opportunities are offered for good reasons. The memories, lessons and friendships gained through traveling will have a lasting effect on any student looking to get the most out of those four trying years.  

Whether your destination is another part of the country or another part of the world, travel gives you a glimpse of life outside of your own existence.  The experience will provide you with a different perspective through which to see not only yourself, but life and the world in general.   In addition to gaining a more worldly perspective, travel also creates great friendships and unforgettable memories.  Your travel companions will become a part of your experience, and the personal bonds you form with them are different from those made back home in day-to-day life.  The friendships and memories that you make in your travels will last a lifetime.  I actually met and feel in love with my American fiancé while he attended a hockey school in my home country of Canada.  His international experience marked the beginning of our future life together.

By visiting a different part of the world, you may gain a new appreciation for your way of life at home.   Something as common as the traffic in a foreign country can change your perspective at home. At the age of sixteen I was excited to become a licensed driver, until I visited Rome.  Watching tiny cars speeding up and down narrow ancient streets, while ignoring traffic signals and creating parking spaces made me think twice about being a pedestrian, let alone a driver! Afterwards, I approached my driving lessons with a more sober awareness of dangerous driving.  Small things that might otherwise be taken for granted will be recognized as privileges and luxuries if you travel to places without the daily conveniences and comforts of home.  Travel also allows for an escape from the pressures of high school, while you remain a student in good standing at school.

Whether you learn a new language, see a different continent, or simply meet interesting people, chances are that traveling will change you forever.   My eleventh grade class trip was to New England.  We visited several cities, each of which offered new adventures and possibilities to explore.  Several years later, I find myself calling the tiny historic city of Salem “home”, and giving tours to family and friends that visit.

Travel provides an opportunity to know the world outside of one’s own city or high school and to foster the understanding that where you are currently in life is only a small part of the world and a fraction of who you’ll grow to be.   Students who travel gain experience, self-confidence, a stronger self-concept, a more worldly perspective, and the motivation we all need to keep learning and growing. 

Jared Hopkins

Home schooled
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Don't Quit -- 

Just drop! The problem, that is.  Many high school students feel extreme anxiety at the first sign of a problem, and sometimes the pressure is enough to make them consider quitting school altogether.  If I have gathered anything from my experience as a dropout,  it would have to be that regardless of how difficult a subject may seem, or how hostile a teacher can come across as, there is always a better option than to quit. 

Before you throw in the towel, you should sit down, think it over, talk to friends, and figure out the problem.  Is the conflict with a teacher, another student, the subject matter, or yourself?  Or do you simply not know?   When you figure it out, or even if you don't, talk to your parents, teachers, and/or guidance counselor.  Sure, they are going to spend an enormous amount of time attempting to change your mind about quitting, and you might feel a bit invalidated, but take their advice to heart--they really do have what they consider to be your best interest in mind. 

Next, consider your options.  Simply because you're struggling with a class, a teacher, or your classmates does not mean that you're struggling with school.  Talk to your guidance counselor about dropping a class (assuming that your school allows such a thing), or talk with your teachers if you're having problems with the subjects they teach. This won't necessarily  lighten your course load, or give you more free time--but their advice can present the chance to start fresh, which sometimes offers the relief you were so impatiently looking for.

If you really do decide to drop out, have you considered what happens next? The last important question you should be asking is: what are the advantages and disadvantages of quitting?   And while at first you may think, "What disadvantages?  I get out of this hellhole, take the GED, and I'm in college," listen to me when I tell you that there are disadvantages--hidden and not. 

In many senses a GED or “General Educational Development” equivalency exam may be an adequate substitute for a high school diploma, but it can greatly decrease your chances of being admitted to college as an equal. While the idea behind the GED is to test your cumulative knowledge of high school subjects, many admissions committees (and sometimes entire educational institutions) consider recipients of the GED to be below high school students in so far as having the proper qualifications to “function” in college.  In fact, some states have even adopted laws that restrict the ways a GED student may seek higher education.

In Massachusetts, for instance, if you have obtained your GED and your high school class has been graduated for less than three years, you cannot be matriculated into a state college without first "proving yourself," either by attending a community college or by taking continuing education courses. It's fairly safe to say you do not want to fight with the State, especially during your high school years--which most consider enough to dismiss your case without further thought. I've discovered that if a law is written in any form, your future will be at the hands of someone else's perception of that law. In my case, I had obtained the official law, the Board of Education's interpretation, and information directly from the school's website, and yet I was still held to the skewed perception of that college, and denied admittance.

Regardless of your reasons for wanting to drop out, I urge you to consider the matter in depth. While it may seem like an easy decision and possibly a shortcut, many important factors play into the outcome. There's no doubt that you will face problems at some point during your education, but the same holds true in most aspects of life.  No matter your situation, the decision to quit school is a big choice, and requires a great deal of time and thought 

Emily Laverdiere

Beverly High School
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Don’t Believe What You See on TV

What if you never had an older sibling to fill you in on what high school is really like? The only things to base it on are TV sitcoms like Boy Meets World or the old Nickelodeon show, Welcome Freshmen. And let’s face it, the impressions that they convey may not all be real, but together they can leave you feeling terrified of the vast Darwinian jungle that high school seems to be—Darwinian in the sense of survival of the fittest. Only the biggest, strongest and smartest will come out on top to prey upon those who couldn’t meet the challenge. Know the feeling? 

Wouldn’t it be nice if high schools offered some sort of handbook to ease such troubled minds, something that said, “Welcome, new students. Please absorb the following information. Lesson number one: If an upperclassman tells you that there is a pool on the roof, don’t believe it. The only pools up there are created by heavy rainfall. Lesson number two: Although it may be true that bullies can exist, no one in any non-fictional high school is actually a big enough bully to grab you by the feet, flip you upside down, and shake you until the lunch money spills out of your pockets. Lesson number three: the only reason there’s so much homework is because students let it pile up, since it’s not always due the next day.”

The incoming student’s social and academic fears are understandable, if typical. Fortunately, there are ways to avoid the mean upperclassmen, the bullies, and the sea of homework that you could drown in. When you become involved in clubs, groups or sports early, you’ll form alliances with people your own age as well as upperclassmen who you’ll come to discover are generally just as friendly as anyone else. Don’t be afraid to be yourself. Speak your mind and be assertive and no one will get in your way or try to take advantage of you. 

As for homework woes, time management is key.  If procrastination tends to go hand in hand with school days, a solid work ethic will always see you through. Above all, live your four years of high school to the fullest. They’ll be over before you know it. Cliche, yes, but true. You’ll see for yourself. Good luck, and don’t go to the pool on the roof. You’ll be disappointed.
Cheoma Marshall

Anglican High School (Grenada)
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Review Your Notes and Read Ahead 


Here are two helpful measures that you can take to get ahead in class and be on top of your studies.

First, take notes. There are many things that might come up in class that you won’t find in any text books. So it would be to your advantage to take good notes. Then review them that night, and further expand on the particular topic with the help of what the textbooks do have to contribute. Believe it or not, re-reading and re-writing your notes will help you to remember the things you’ve learnt in and out of the classroom, and since the information would be concrete in your head after doing so, it takes a load off of studying for exams and the surprise out of pop quizzes. 

Second, read ahead. This measure is not only important, but also enlightening. Having even basic knowledge of what the next class may cover gives you time to think of questions that might normally go unanswered or unacknowledged. This not only helps you as an individual, but it also makes your teacher’s job a bit easier. To the extent that you already know the material, you would be able to bring up different views, perspectives, or even arguments and in the process make the entire class’s learning experience more interesting and worthwhile.


Yes, it takes time to read ahead and review your notes, but doing so will ultimately cut your study-time in half. And the night before the big test will seem less strenuous and more enjoyable because it would now be a refreshing review of work you already know. Being prepared feels great. Try it, and reap the benefits.  

Matthew Plassmann

Peabody Veterans Memorial High School
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Be Social and Have Fun!


BEEP! BEEP! BEEP! BEEP! BEEP! You roll over in your overly comfortable bed, shut off your alarm clock, and begin to open your eyes. Everything is hazy as you struggle to make out the time on the clock (for some reason you forget every morning).  The clock reads 6:45 A.M. Yippee! It is time to jump out of bed and rush off to school with a skip in your step and a sparkle in your eye. School is ever so much fun!


Sadly, this scenario does not seem to express the true feelings of high school students awakening from only five or six hours of sleep. The question is: how can one get through high school without completely slacking while still having fun? The key is to be social and upbeat. High school is, in truth, rather similar to a prison. You have to go there, you cannot leave, and administrators are constantly enforcing rules. But we all have to go through it. Luckily, there are several ways to enjoy oneself.


The easiest way to get through a school day is to make friends. Get to know your fellow classmates—they are probably pretty cool. Knowing most of the people in your grade will come in handy when you are bored out of your mind during Calculus or Spanish. Remember, high school is not all about getting grades and learning every word a teacher is blurting out, it is also about learning social skills.  


When you have a few good friends nearby, the classroom simply feels more comfortable. It is casual, not strict and uptight. Let us say that you are taking an A.P. Calculus class. And let us say that the teacher is so boring and so intent upon following some agenda that he or she puts you to sleep within seconds after the start of class. Without a few friends to even look at, this class could turn into hell rather quickly. With friends, though, there are many ways to cope. There’s the common outlet of an inside joke. A private joke can keep you in a good mood the entire class, with one friend or another reminding you and building on its hilarity. 


Simple goofing off can also pass the time in a class that feels hours long. Act silly with your friends every once in a while. Adjust the way you would act normally and try your best to have fun. Most teachers are not too uptight about fooling around—just try not to make it excessive. With some help from friends and by entertaining yourself, you will live through that Calculus class every time.

Friends will help you get up in the morning. Knowing that you can have fun in school will help you drag your body out of bed and out the door. High school can be tedious, but having fun will help. Nothing should stop you from having fun. It is human nature. So try to be social. Befriend your fellow classmates, the teachers, the principal, the janitors, the lunch aids, and pretty much anyone else possible. Knowing people and establishing relationships can help keep a high school student sane and ease the excessiveness of taking an hour’s worth of notes or studying for a one-hundred-word vocabulary test. And while you’re having fun and joking around with your teacher and friends in class, you will forget all about how comfortable and warm your bed is.  

Ashley Preston

Middleborough High School

[image: image29.jpg]



 


 Follow Your Own Tastes


Ahhh high school… the hallowed halls of academia, teeming with eager students –and brand names.  There’s an old adage that “clothes make the man,” and in high school this doctrine appears to be well accepted. Students wear specific clothes to express themselves and show off their own unique styles. However, when it comes to personal fashion, the clothes in the mirror may be less important than they appear. 


All schools have dress codes, ranging from strict uniform requirements to the basic ban on skimpy tank tops and too-short skirts. Beyond these restrictions, students are allowed to dress as they choose.  Graphic sweatshirts, jeans, vintage tee-shirts, track jackets, denim skirts and cropped blazers—all are accepted options at most schools. (Even the students required to wear uniforms can still personalize their outfits.  My friend at a private Catholic school set herself apart by her jewelry and different colored nail polish.)

  As for the actual clothes, some people seek out expensive brand names, while others prefer equally stylish but less expensive versions.  Favorite stores at my high school ranged from higher-priced Hollister, American Eagle, Abercrombie and Fitch, and Gap to the more affordable Target, Kohls, and –my personal favorites—Forever 21 and H&M.  Some of my friends swore by an establishment where they could find unique shirts and accessories for around $2 apiece—the Salvation Army,


No matter what your style, there’s no reason to feel confined by “accepted” stores or fashions.  Follow your own taste.  Does it really matter if you have—or don’t have—the most expensive shoes or latest purse?  In the end, it’s much cooler if you wear what you like.  

Prasanthi Yerramaneni

Lawrence High School
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Use Your School Library


During lunch or free time, why roam the halls disturbing your friends and others in the classrooms when you could go instead to the library? The library is in your school for a purpose: to help with your academics, to provide whatever you need to get good grades.  You will find variety of books, magazines, newspapers, periodicals and many more that interests you. They can be taken home or read there.


The library is a help whenever you are assigned an essay, book review, project, or newspaper article. If you have a problem finding what you need, a librarian is always around to assist.


If the classrooms are noisy, the library is a quiet place to study and do homework. If you do not have a computer at home, use the ones in your library for research on project. Libraries are more than books. You can always go on the web to find articles, newspapers, and much more.

       
School libraries can make a difference. You will save your time, earn good grades, and gain knowledge. With luck, spending time in your library will get you interested in your studies. 

